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Dear Friends 

 

The month of November includes the feast of Christ the King, 

which is celebrated on the final Sunday of the liturgical year. This 

year that’s Sunday 21st November. 

 

It may surprise you that this feast is a relatively modern innovation.  

It was first introduced in the Roman Catholic Church by Pope Pius 

XI in 1925. The liturgical revisions in both Catholic and Reformed 

churches in the second half of the twentieth century resulted – 

happily – in a greater unity between our calendars and lectionaries, 

and the feast of Christ the King was formally introduced to the 

Church of England’s calendar in 2000. 

 

It’s a tremendous feast to celebrate. We are reminded that Jesus 

Christ is the King of the Universe, that there is nothing and no  

one beyond his rule of love.  As the Church’s year ends we are 

reminded that his reign never ends, and his throne is eternal.  As 

we rejoice in his glory and majesty, we also have the hope that we 

too, when the years of our earthly existence have passed, will 

share in that glory and majesty in heaven. 

 

But it’s not just about where Christ is now. The feast is as much 

about the present as it is the future. Every time we pray we say 

‘thy kingdom come, thy will be done, on earth as it is in heaven’. 

While we await the joy of heaven we are called to build a better 

earth which reflects the harmony, beauty and virtue of the heaven 

for which we long. This is an earth where the gentle, just and  

perfect reign of Jesus Christ is a reality for all people. 

 

May that be our prayer as we celebrate Christ the King this year. 

 

With my love and prayers 

Fr Daniel 

 LETTER FROM THE CLERGY 
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CHRISTMAS POST BOX 

Our Christmas Post Box will be in Church between Sundays 28th 

November and 12th December.  No delivery service is offered,  

so please only use it for cards for regular members of our con-

gregation and write the recipient’s full name on each envelope.  

Sorted cards can be collected from the cross aisle.  This is a free 

service but, in lieu of postage, you are invited to leave a donation 

in the top of the post box for our annual charity, CALM. 

Poppies will be available at the back of church on the Sundays  

leading up to, and on, Remembrance Sunday.  Donations for the Royal 

British Legion, which celebrates its centenary this year,  

can be left in the collection box by the Poppies.  
  

The traditional Act of Remembrance will take place during the  

10.30 Sung Eucharist on Sunday 14th November.  
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NOVEMBER 2021 FLOWER ROTA 
   

  6th November Sally Shearman  

13th November Group session.  Remembrance Sunday.    

20th November Adele Houldsworth 

27rd November Elaine Bunce  

Our Flower Arranging Organizer, Adele Houldsworth, would be pleased 

to hear from anyone who would like to join the team.  Both experienced 

flower arrangers and people who would like to develop their skills would 

be very welcome.  To contact Adele ring 020 8360 3676.   

HALL HIRE 

The main Church Hall can be hired for weekend birthday parties.   

£50 per hour.  Discounts available for regular use. 

Ring the Parish Office for more information - 0208 886 4290 

From the  registers OCTOBER 2021 
 

BAPTISMS 
10th October Aria Abdol 

   Michael Lee 

17th October   Harper Tyler 

31st October  Maia Patsalides  

FUNERALS 
  1st October  Ian Kay 

11th October  David Prigmore 
   

CAN BANK COLLECTION POINT 

Our food collection point in the church porch is 

available for anyone to use  - no questions asked 

and no referral needed.  Anyone in need is invited 

to take up to 6 cans per household per visit.   

Donations of cans very welcome.  Surplus cans are 

shared with local parishes for similar purposes and 

with the North Enfield Foodbank.   



7 

What a difference a year makes!  Our car park service in 2020 coincided 

with one of the heaviest rain falls anyone could remember, but this year 

was so different.  Although a bit chilly, the day was dry and the service was 

very well attended.   

During the service, which 

was led by Fr Calum, a  

children’s choir from the 

Sunday School sang a joyful 

song reminding us that we 

must not forget to say a 

great big thank you for all 

God’s gifts.    

The congregation was very 

generous with their gifts  

for the North Enfield  

Foodbank. 

HARVEST FESTIVAL  4TH OCTOBER  
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Priest.  Choral Conductor.  Pilot in training.   

Pianist.  Violinist.  Expert in red wine!   

It seems that there is no end to Fr Calum’s  

talents!  But did you know, he also plays a 

fabulous donkey?  Twice in fact.  And he 

would have you believe he didn’t enjoy 

it…..but see evidence below that it was  

actually his most favourite thing to do.   

Aside from his excellent, moving and thought 

provoking sermons, to which we all look 

forward, Calum’s energy and enthusiasm 

when it comes to anything involving our  

children is just wonderful!  If he is ever reluctant to do something, a  

simple mention of the fact that the kids will love 

it is generally enough for him to agree to get  

involved.  

So many people in this Parish will miss our won-

derful Curate, but I feel that some of the younger 

members of the congregation will miss him the 

most.  Calum has been a huge help to me in get-

ting the children and families work off the ground.  

He is always happy to roll up his sleeves and get 

stuck in to all sorts of children’s activities from 

Sunday School, stepping out of his comfort zone 

to run crafts at the light celebration, to helping 

pull together a little choir for the Harvest Festival 

and agreeing to dress up as a donkey, twice, to  

make things fun for the kids!  

On a personal level, Fr Calum has been an 

amazing friend and super fun colleague to me 

and his departure will leave a huge gaping hole 

in my life.   Fr Calum, I wish you the very best 

that life has to offer.  St Alban’s is gaining a truly 

amazing priest.  You will be missed but I am so 

grateful to have had an opportunity to work 

with you and I feel privileged to be able to call 

you my friend.   

Alison Perera 
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We first met Calum on the steps of St Paul’s Cathedral after he had been 

made deacon. Little did we know at the time how much of an impact he 

would have on our lives and that of this Parish. Generous in spirit he is 

always excellent company and we are sad to see him go.  

We have been very fortunate in the calibre of curates at our church and 

Calum is no exception. When we first came to services here we heard 

some excellent sermons from Marcus Walker and it was clear he was 

much liked by the congregation. Stephen Coleman was also a good 

preacher and ably led us through the interregnum following the departure 

of Will Adam. Calum has definitely carried on this tradition; his sermons 

over the Triduum last Easter (to mention just one example) were power-

ful, incredibly moving and thought provoking.  

Calum will also be remembered for the work 

he has done with the children of the parish. He 

took the confirmation classes for the young-

sters being confirmed this year and who can 

forget his performances in the crib services? He 

may say he was forced into it but we think he 

rather enjoyed himself. He has probably already 

packed that blond wig! 

We have also benefited from Calum’s musical 

talent. Most recently he helped our Sunday School children learn a song 

for the Harvest Festival and he sung the Exultet beautifully at the Vigil on 

Easter Eve this year. 

Calum is a very caring person and always remembers to ask how things 

are if you have shared a concern or he knows you or a friend or relative 

have been unwell. He is mature beyond his years and has a faith that 

shines through to those who meet him. Many of us really appreciated his 

instigation and leadership of Lectio Divina.  It was originally intended to 

just be held during Lent until the Coronavirus pandemic hit.  Most of the 

services had to be held via Zoom and Calum kindly carried on with these 

for some time after Lent which was a great help in sustaining us during 

lockdown. 

In some ways it is a shame that the pandemic has had such an impact on 

Calum’s time with us but perhaps it was meant to be as he helped to 

make a difference to our spiritual life during a very difficult time. We will 

certainly miss Calum very much but send him to St Albans with our love 

and prayers. 
 Alison and Tony Atkins 
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Many congratulations to three members of our congregation who have 

recently become governors at local Church Schools.  Liz Veitch has been 

appointed as a governor at St George’s School Freezywater, Sarah Elkins 

has been appointed as a governor at St Andrew’s School Southgate and 

Theresa Davis has been appointed as a governor at St Paul’s School.   

Their appointment comes at a time when there are quite a few governor 

vacancies to be filled at Church Schools in our Deanery.  

Serving as a school governor is a fantastic way to serve and support a 

Church School.  Local parishes, the Enfield Deanery and the LDBS 

(London Diocesan Board for Schools) all appoint governors to serve in 

the many Church Schools in the Enfield Deanery.  Governors can make 

a significant difference to the running of these schools, having particular 

responsibility for making sure their school promotes an education which 

is consistent with the faith and practice of the Church of England, and 

that the Christian ethos of the school is preserved and developed.  They 

are also instrumental in supporting ongoing improvement and develop-

ment in schools  

Governors are volunteers.  For many, serving as a governor in a Church 

School is an expression of their own Christian discipleship and service.  

As previously mentioned, there are currently a number of unfilled vacan-

cies on Church School governing bodies across the Deanery. Volunteers 

are needed to fill these spaces.   

A wide range of knowledge and expertise is a welcome addition to any 

Governing Body.  Having worked with a Governing Body that included a 

priest, a pathologist, a retired nurse, a dog breeder, a civil servant, 

someone taking a career break to bring up their children, a police officer 

and a college lecturer, as well as staff governors, my experience was  

that their wide distribution of skills and knowledge was beneficial to the 

development and improvement of the school.  Every one of them had 

something to offer.    

Do you feel called to fill one of the spaces on a Governing Body of a 

Church School somewhere within the Enfield Deanery?  If you do, why 

not have a word with Fr Daniel or one of the three recently appointed 

governors - Liz, Sarah or Theresa - and find out more.  

Sue Chambers 



11 

LYNN  VAN KEULEN 
At the end of October the following statement 

from Bishop Rob was read out in church: 

‘Dear friends, after some considerable reflection 

and discernment Lynn van Keulen is responding to 

a deep sense of calling to hospital chaplaincy.  

Lynn has therefore joined the team of bank chap-

lains at University College London Hospital to pur-

sue this vocation further.  As a consequence, Lynn 

will no longer be ministering formally at St Paul’s, 

but she will continue to attend as and when she 

can, and is still very much part of the church fami-

ly.  Please keep Lynn in your prayers, as she will 

keep St Paul’s in her prayers too.’ 

Lynn has been one of our Licensed Lay Preachers (formerly  known as 

Readers) since 2012 and she will certainly be missed.  In addition to her 
preaching and the way she led many services in the past, particularly 

Healing Services and Evensong, Lynn has earned a well-deserved reputa-

tion for compassionate and prayerful support of members of our church,  

and their families, when facing serious illness or 

bereavement   

Lynn has always been actively involved in  

charity work, both professionally and here at  

St Paul’s.  She was part of the small group that 

organised events to raise the money needed to 

build a school in Negage, our link parish in  

Angola.  Her energy and enthusiasm were a  

real boost to the fund raising activities.  She  

also used these gifts when she was a member  

of our Charity Group and she is an enthusiastic supporter of the work 

of the Mothers’ Union.  

It is good to know that Lynn will continue her association with St Paul’s 

Church and be part of our church family as she follows her calling to 

concentrate on hospital chaplaincy.  As Bishop Rob reminds us in his 

statement, Lynn will benefit from our prayers as she begins this new part 

of her journey of faith, as will those she ministers to in hospitals.   

Lynn’s licensing in 2012 
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Ian Francis Kay was born in 

Hampstead where he, with his 

two older siblings, enjoyed a very 

happy childhood with their par-

ents. 

He attended The Hall preparatory 

school before joining his brother 

at Sutton Valance School in Kent 

in May 1937.  

The school remained open during 

the Second World War as, due  

to its size and coastal location, it 

acted as beacon/guide to both  

Allied and German aircraft and so was not bombed, and thus Ian was able 

to continue attending there.  Whilst at Sutton Valance, he became a King’s 

Scout, with certificates in areas such as electrician and master at arms.   

In July 1941, he sat the National School Certificate examination in nine 

subjects. He had one term in the sixth form but had to leave in December 

1941 as his father had lost his business due to the War.  

Ian went into the insurance business and joined the General Accident Fire 

and Life Assurance Corporation in February 1942. 

In May 1943, at the age of 17¾, Ian volunteered for the Royal Air Force 

and was accepted for training to be a navigator.  As the training schools 

were full, he was placed on deferred service and returned to the G.A. to 

await call up. 

In June 1944, Ian was called up and started training.  This was never com-

pleted because, after the end of the war in 1945, training was suspended, 

although he remained in the RAF and was posted to various airfields such 

as Bardney in Lincolnshire.  Ian was demobbed in August 1947 at the same 

rank as when he joined – Aircraftman 2nd Class!  He never forgot his 

number 185398 and during a M.U. visit in 2015 to Bentley Priory, Fighter 

Command HQ, he was able to immediately snap to attention and provide 

it. 

Ian returned to the insurance world and then subsequently worked for 

various insurance companies and brokers. He became an executive direc-

tor of Chambers and Newman and retired in August 1989, returning part 

time until February 2002 so as to complete 60 years in insurance, during  

IAN KAY R.I.P.     1925 – 2021  
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which time he was awarded the honour of Freeman of the City of London.   

Ian’s involvement with Sutton Valance School continued after he left and in 

1948 he was asked to join the Old Suttonians Association committee on 

which he served for some fifty years. He remained committed to the O.S.A 

and S.V.S until his death.  

In 1910, S.V.S. had become part of the United Westminster Schools Foun-

dation and on the 8th October 2010, a service was held at Westminster 

Abbey to commemorate this special anniversary.  Ian was asked to speak  

at the service and he regarded this privilege and honour as possibly the 

greatest in his life when he addressed the congregation of nearly one thou-

sand people. 

Ian was a keen hockey player and was a member of Hendon Hockey Club 

for over 50 years.  In the early 1950’s, Ian was a co-founder of the Insur-

ance Hockey Association in London and he 

carried on playing until 2001 and so enjoyed 

over fifty years on hockey pitches. 

Ian married Hilary in 1959 and in 1960 they 

moved to Winchmore Hill.  They remained 

living in the same family home for the rest of 

their lives; some 60 years in Ian’s case.  Here 

they brought up three children, Caroline,  

Nicola and Nigel with much love and laughter 

along the way.  Ian subsequently became a  

doting grandfather to Emily, Arran, Zoe and 

Thomas. Being a very keen (not to mention 

competitive) card player - many a Saturday  

afternoon in recent years was spent enjoying 

the Kay carding club. 

Ian was a dedicated gardener and won many 

prizes at local horticultural shows both for  

vegetables and flowers, along with being an avid cricket fan and a member 

of both Middlesex Cricket Club and the MCC. 

Both Ian and Hilary immediately joined this church when arriving in 

Winchmore Hill in 1960.  Ian with his sense of commitment and responsi-

bility, played an active role – not just as a member of the badminton club 

but over the years as a church warden, a member of the PCC and also a 

sideman into his 90’s.   

More than that, Ian was always happy to provide time and support to  

Ian in RAF uniform 
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anyone who wanted his help and he greatly enjoyed supporting new mem-

bers of the church. 

Ian unstintingly supported Hilary in her role of Reader, although, having a 

great sense of humour, he did hold up score cards at the back of the 

church when she finished giving her first sermon! 

Having worked his way through to 5 vicars, on reaching his mid 90’s, Ian 

played a less active role at St Paul’s although he continued to read out on 

Remembrance Sunday the names of those in the church who gave their 

lives in both wars.  He regarded this as a great honour. 

Ian’s special qualities included, not only a talent for telling interesting  

stories, but a great capacity to make friends and to retain them over the 

years.  So neighbours became close friends, as did people met on holiday 

and a boy he met on his second day of school back in 1937 remained one 

of his closest friends for 82 years.  

And of course, those at St Paul’s became another family to him, providing 

him with love and support when required over the years, particularly since 

2015 when his beloved Hilary died. 

Ian was an absolute gentleman who espoused the values of kindness, re-

spect, patience, loyalty, integrity, selflessness, reliability and responsibility 

throughout his life. 

Ian had a great sense of humour, often having a twinkle in his eyes, and he 

liked shocking people.  For example, when he was asked what he had done 

the first Christmas after Hilary died, Ian replied that he had gone to the 

French Alps and been parascending.  All true – at the age of 90! 

He will be greatly missed by all. 

Nicola Kay 

LITTLE BIT OF EVERYTHING SALE 
 

Many congratulation to Eileen Collier on her 

very successful charity sale on 16th October. 

 

Over £2000 was raised for the charity Twins 

Trust, which supports parents of twins, triplets 

or more through every milestone of their 

parenting journey. 

Eileen would like to thank all members of St Paul’s Church who 

supported this event. 
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BRIAN FOYLE RIP 

Many church members will remember Brian Foyle, local resident and 

regular supporter of Carols on The Green, who died in March 2020.  

There will be a service to celebrate the life of Brian Foyle at the 

United Reformed Church (Church by the bridge), Compton Road, 

Winchmore Hill on 28th November 2021 at 11.30am.  

Everyone is welcome to join the family for refreshments in the 

Church hall afterwards. To assist with catering rsvp to cbarrat-

t196530@gmail.com  

MOTHERS’          UNION NEWS 

 

One of the things discussed when Sue Johnson (our Diocesan President) 

led our meeting in September was the need for all MU branches to  

embrace social media opportunities to communicate more widely with 

both members and potential members.   

In response to this, our branch of the Mothers’ Union now has its own  

Facebook page and its own email address!  The Facebook group is ‘St 

Pauls Church Mothers Union N21’ and it can be accessed on:  
  

https://www.facebook.com/groups/217846273777531/ 

It is still work in progress, but on it you will find an introduction to the 

MU (we are just one branch of this worldwide charity here at St Paul’s) 

and you can also read about some of its projects supporting families, 

both nationally and internationally.  There is also information about our 

Christmas Pudding Party on 25th November and some photos of past 

events. 

Our Mothers’ Union email address is mothersunion@spwh.org. 

MOTHERS’ UNION DIARY NOVEMBER 2021 

 

 

THURSDAY 18TH  NOVEMBER AT 2PM 

Afternoon meeting in the Paulin Room (small ground floor hall) 

Christmas Crafts 

There will be a demonstration then a chance to make something. 

 

THURSDAY 25TH NOVEMBER AT 8PM 

Christmas Pudding Party (details on page 17) 

EVERYONE IS INVITED TO ALL OUR MOTHERS’ UNION MEETINGS 

mailto:cbarratt196530@gmail.com
mailto:cbarratt196530@gmail.com
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FR CALUM'S INSTALLATION  

Fr Calum is being installed in his new position of Minor Canon Youth 

Chaplain at St Alban’s Cathedral on Saturday 27th November during 

Evensong at 4pm .  Everyone is invited to attend the service and the 

drinks reception afterwards.   

For those who would like to travel as a 

group to the service, a coach has been 

arranged.  If you would like to travel on 

the coach you can book a seat (£18 

each) by contacting Sue Chambers  

either by telephoning (0208 360 6437) 

or emailing magazine@spwh.org. 

MU OUTING TO QUEEN ELIZABETH’S HUNTING LODGE 

CHINGFORD 

Twenty MU members and friends went 

on this outing on 21st October.  We 

were given a very interesting tour of this 

well preserved Tudor building, which 

overlooks Epping Forest, and then we 

had an opportunity to look around the 

displays in the Epping Forest Visitors 

Centre next door.   

As is the tradition of the MU, we then 
adjourned for tea and cakes at the neigh-

bouring Butler’s Retreat.  

mailto:magazine@spwh.org?subject=Coach%20to%20St%20Albans
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All proceeds from this event will go to Mothers’ Union Projects 
supporting families in the UK and around the world.  
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Advertising space 

available 

www.WinchmoreComputing.com 

For all your computing needs 

Computers, Networks, Websites, Troubleshooting.  
Support for the small business and home user.   

Call to discuss your requirements - no obligation. 

Telephone : 020 8360 8234 

The Parish of St. Paul’s thanks these local advertisers for their 
continuing help and hopes that whenever possible you will support them. 

ROBERT’S & Co 
Your Local Plumber 

No call out charge. All jobs undertaken. 
Small jobs welcome. 

From £35 + parts 

Checkatrader approved. 

Phone 7 days a week 9am to 9 pm 
Tel: 020 8360 8688 / 07901 697 695 

Robin Hill Plumbing and Heating 

Small, family run business based in N21.  

All domestic plumbing and heating work, 

installations, servicing and breakdowns. 

07886671301 

www.robinhillplumbingandheating.co.uk 

C. JENKIN BUILDERS 
LTD 

 
registered builders · registered gas &  
heating engineers · loft conversions 

all building work undertaken 

Tel: 020 8350 9492 / 07860 403973 

Come and Try Bowls 
 
 

Open Day, Sunday 3 May 
(or by arrangement) 

Winchmore Hill Bowls Club 
Radcliffe Road, N21 2SD 
More information: whbowls.com 



The Parish of St. Paul’s thanks these local advertisers for their continuing 
help, and hopes that whenever possible you will support them. 

 

 

St Paul's Church Hall, URC Compton Road,  
Church In The Orchard Grange Park.   
Excellent Early Years Education in  
Winchmore Hill.  For further information 
and informal visits  020 8360 0022  

Leapfrog Nursery School 

THE FENTON DENTAL 
STUDIO 

02083601187 

www.fentondental.co.uk 
info@fentondental.co.uk 

Dr James Fenton BDS MJDF RCS 
Mr John Fenton BDS LDS RCS 

Dr Deepa Shah BDS MFDS RCS 
MScConDent 

BELLMOUR DECORATIONS 

Geoff Pizzey 

Painters & Decorators 

Tel: 07957313887 
Email: geoffreypizzey@gmail.com 

www.bellmourdecorations.co.uk 
 

TRUST A TRADER MEMBER 
Recent jobs include St Paul's 

Vicarage & Lodge 

 

 

BESPOKE HOLIDAYS AND TRAVEL 
DESIGNED JUST FOR YOU! 

CONTACT GEORGE KOUNNAS  
020 8350 6018   George@bushhilltravel.co.uk 
Www.bushhilltravel.co.uk  ATOL protected   

  
Specialist architectural ironmongery suppliers. 

Large showroom open to the trade & public 5 days a 

week.  Full ironmongery project and scheduling service 

plus a tailored service for bespoke design. 

  
719 - 721 Green Lanes, Winchmore Hill, London, N21 3RX 

Tel: 020 8360 7771 Email: sales@gjohns.co.uk 

Web: www.gjohns.co.uk 

C H U R C H I L L S 

Premier Drycleaners & Launderers 

11 Wades Hill N21 1BD 
020 8882 3385 

mailto:geoffreypizzey@gmail.com
http://www.bellmourdecorations.co.uk
mailto:George@bushhilltravel.co.uk
http://Www.bushhilltravel.co.uk
mailto:sales@gjohns.co.uk

